
PROMISING VACCINE AGAINST 
PANDEMIC H5N1: SINGAPORE 
RESEARCHERS MAKE AN IMPACT
Singapore researchers Helen Oh, Paul Tambyah 

and Dale Fisher are part of a team whose H5N1 

vaccine research has been published in the 12 

June 2008 issue of the very-high impact journal 

New England Journal of Medicine.

Unlike the strains used with yearly influenza 

virus vaccines, which are grown in eggs, H5 

vaccine research has often required genetic 

modification, as H5 is otherwise lethal to chicken 

eggs at the embryo stage.

In this latest, ground-breaking research, the 

research team instead used H5N1 whole-virus 

vaccine grown on Vero cell cultures in vitro. 

The vaccines were then tested for the ability to 

induce antibodies which could neutralise H5N1 

strains. Volunteers were vaccinated and their 

serum subsequently tested.

T h i s  v a c c i n e  w a s  a b l e  t o  p r o v o k e  a 

n e u t r a l i s i n g  i m m u n e  r e s p o n s e  a g a i n s t  3 

different subtypes (clades) of  H5N1 influenza 

strain - a promising finding.

One strength of the latest cell culture method 

is that the lead time for vaccine production is 

reduced compared to traditional methods. It 

also eliminates the traditional methods' reliance 

on chicken eggs with chick embryos within - in 

a pandemic influenza situation, there may not 

be adequate chickens and eggs to support the 

vaccine demand. In contrast, a cell culture system 

can be easily scaled to industrial size, limited 

only by bioengineering facility constraints, and 

the doubling time of cells growing in vitro.  n

(Source: NEJM (2008) 358:2573-2584 Paper; NEJM (2008) 

358:2540-2543 Editorial)
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Medical Advisor on the WHO Advisory Panel 

on Chromic Respiratory Disease. 

From 2001 to 2007, he was the President of 

the Chinese Thoracic Association. Since 2005, 

Prof Zhong is also a Fellow of the Royal College 

of  Phys ic ians  of  Ire land and an Honorar y 

Fellow of the Hong Kong Academy of Medicine. 

He received an Honorary Degree of Doctor of 

Medicine, Edinburgh in 2007. Prof Zhong has 

completed work on more than 20 national or 

provincial  research issues, and he has been 

awarded numerous times for his achievements by 

the State. These awards include in 2003, the May 

1 Labour Prize, National Award for Outstanding 

Healthcare Worker in Anti-SARS Campaign, and 

the Chinese Doctor Prize. In 2005, he was also 

awarded the title of Nationwide Distinguished 

Worker.

He is the Editor-in-Chief of five journals and 

has written or co-authored nine medical books. 

He has published more than 70 papers in core 

journals worldwide including those in Lancet, 

Thorax, American Journal of  Respiratory  and 

Critical Care Medicine in the last ten years. 

Ladies and Gentlemen, please put your hands 

together  to  welcome Prof  Zhong Nanshan, 

President of the CMA to give us this year’s SMA 

Lecture on “Preparing for the Next Flu Epidemic: 

Five Years after SARS… Lessons Learnt”.   n
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